

2014 年湖北省宜昌市初中毕业生学业考试

英语试题

本试卷共 81 小题，满分 120 分，考试时间 120 分钟。



注意事项：本试卷分试题卷和答题卡两部分。请将答案写在答题卡上每题对应的答题区域内，写在试题卷上无效。考试结束，请将试题卷和答题卡一并上交。

第一部分 听力测试 (25 分)

- I. 听句子选择图片：你将听到五个句子，请根据听到的内容选出五幅相关的图片。每个句子后你有 5 秒钟的答题时间。听一遍。共 5 小题，计 5 分。



A



B



C



D



E



F

- II. 听对话回答问题：你将听到六段对话，每段对话之后你将看到一个或几个问题。请根据听到的对话内容，选择能回答所提问题的最佳答案。每段对话之后你有 5 至 10 秒钟的答题时间。听两遍。共 10 小题，计 10 分。

请听第一段对话，回答第 6 小题。

6. What is Ted doing for vacation?

A. Going bike riding. B. Going hiking. C. Going shopping.

请听第二段对话，回答第 7 小题。

7. Where does the conversation probably happen?

A. In a restaurant. B. In a hospital. C. In a shop.

请听第三段对话，回答第 8 小题。

8. What will David have?

A. Some fruit. B. Some drink. C. Some food.

请听第四段对话，回答第 9 至第 10 两个小题。

9. What are they going to do for the English teacher's birthday?

A. Have a party on Saturday. B. Go out for a picnic.
C. Get ready for another party.

10. Who are Jack and the woman?

- A. They're teacher's workmates.
C. They're the teacher's students.

B. They're teachers.

请听第五段对话，回答第 11 至第 12 两个小题。

11. What did Pedro do on the school trip?

- A. He went to see a panda.
C. He hung out with the panda.

B. He planned a fantastic trip.

12. What did the woman think of Pedro's school trip?

- A. She liked the photos very much.
C. She would go to the zoo very soon.

B. She thought it was wonderful.

请听第六段对话，回答第 13 至第 15 三个小题。

13. Who is the conversation between?

A. Janet and Nancy.

B. Peter and Lisa.

C. Linda and Peter.

14. What are they talking about?

- A. Baseball team players.
C. Who the best baseball player is.

B. How to play baseball.

15. Who has played baseball for the longest time?

A. Janet.

B. Nancy.

C. Linda.

III. 听短文选择答案：你将听到一段短文，然后你将看到 5 个问题。请根据听到的短文内容选择能回答所提问题的最佳答案。听完短文之后你有 1 分钟的答题时间。听两遍。共 5 小题，计 5 分。

16. What does the teacher do every Friday?

- A. Hold class meetings.
C. Report class news.

B. Divide students into groups.

17. What was the trouble for discussions?

- A. The students were active.
C. There were too many problems to discuss.

B. There wasn't enough time.

18. How long did the class meeting last?

- A. 13 minutes. B. 19 minutes. C. 30 minutes.

19. What does the teacher probably teach?

- A. English. B. Physics. C. Maths.

20. What is a stopwatch?

- A. It's a calculator. B. It's a license. C. It's a timer.

IV. 听短文填写表格：你将听到一段短文，请根据听到的短文内容完成表格中的有关信息。
听完短文之后你有 1 分钟的答题时间。听两遍。共 5 小题，计 5 分。

Personalities	Performances
Confident	not bothered by social situations, clear about <u>21</u> and how to get it
Outgoing	the most popular and have <u>22</u> friends, easy to <u>23</u>
Shy	a small circle of good friends, a <u>24</u> , quiet and <u>25</u>

第二部分 语言知识及运用 (30 分)

V. 单项选择：从下列各题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项选择一个可以填入空白处的最佳答案。共 15 小题，计 15 分。

26. ---It'll be my turn soon. I feel very nervous!
---_____. You can make it!
A. Well done B. Take it easy C. So am I D. I hope not
27. ---Can't you stay until Monday?
---_____, but I have an appointment on Sunday.
A. No problem B. I'm afraid not C. I'd love to D. No, I can't
28. ---I'd like a cup of tea. What about you?
---No, thanks. I've got myself a cup of coffee. _____,
A. Take care B. Not yet C. Best wishes D. Help yourself
29. ---I want to be _____ engineer. You know, it's my dream job.
---Good luck to you. You will certainly do _____ job well.
A. an, a B. an, the C. the, a D. a, the
30. ---The Chinese government is trying to solve the problems between China and other neighboring countries _____.
---A _____ way is better for all.
A. peaceful, peaceful B. peaceful, peacefully
C. peacefully, peaceful D. peacefully, peacefully
31. ---It's reported that many Chinese children are taking piano lessons.
---But quite a few have little _____ in it and some even hate it.
A. interest B. relation C. attention D. situation
32. ---What do you think of the new mobile phone?
---It looks cool and its screen is bigger than _____.
A. mine B. me C. them D. it
33. ---What would you do for your dad on Father's Day?
---I prefer to take him for a trip _____ buy him gifts.
A. in order to B. no more than C. rather than D. according to
34. ---It's getting more and more difficult to get a taxi during rush hours now.
---Why don't you try *dididache*(滴滴打车)? It _____ well.
A. uses B. makes C. works D. takes
35. ---Will Betty take part in this year's talent show?
---I'm sure she will. She is especially _____ at singing and dancing.
A. lucky B. realistic C. pleased D. good
36. ---Smoking is really bad for health.
---Teenagers in our school have _____ they will refuse the first cigarette.
A. pronounced B. provided C. promised D. produced
37. ---Good news! Self-driving cars will come into use in one or two years.
---Really? We're expecting to see how they _____.
A. are making B. are made C. make D. will make
38. ---Tell me and I'll forget. Show me and I _____ not remember. Let me try and I'll understand.

---I believe it.

A. should B. may C. must D. need

39. ---The misuse of personal information is becoming very serious.

---How terrible! The public safety department must _____ a solution.

A. take up B. catch up

C. come up D. think up

40. ---The interviewer wants to know _____ in your home.

---Well, never let yesterday use up too much of today.

A. how your family tradition is

B. why you have family tradition

C. when you have family tradition

D. what family tradition you have

VI. 完形填空:先通读下面短文,掌握其大意,然后从各小

题所给的 A、B、C、D 四个选项中,选出一个最佳答案。共 15 小题,计 15 分。

The work for my team was to repair an old roof. Before we (41) for the house in the morning, my team leader told us that the house owner, Floyd, (42) a cancer. When we arrived, he was sitting on his rocking (43). As he stood to greet us, we all came around him. He was not worried about his (44) and wanted us to be comfortable. I asked about his family and (45) he used to do. He showed us photo album (46) photo album. I began to (47) like I knew his whole family as well as I (48) my own. Floyd was so kind that he brought us fruit and snacks from his (49) so we had something more than our peanut butter and sandwiches for (50).

Fixing his roof was hard and (51) work. Though the house was not high, I was (52) to look over the edge(边缘). It was almost 40 degrees up there and our clothes were all (53) with sweat (汗). Floyd's attitude kept our (54) up and encouraged us to do as much as we could. When we finally finished the work, we all (55) our tiredness. We wanted to spend more time with Floyd.

41. A. looked B. left C. worked D. hung
42. A. operated B. was C. had D. served
43. A. chair B. table C. window D. tree
44. A. nurse B. doctor C. medicine D. illness
45. A. what B. how C. where D. which
46. A. among B. after C. behind D. against
47. A. live B. feel C. write D. treat
48. A. missed B. read C. called D. did
49. A. taste B. building C. kitchen D. office
50. A. plate B. lunch C. rest D. supply
51. A. hot B. normal C. free D. wise
52. A. reminded B. advised C. scared D. exhausted
53. A. lively B. same C. wet D. familiar
54. A. spirits B. emotions C. positions D. symbols
55. A. spread B. forgot C. shared D. remained

第三部分 阅读与写作(65分)

VII. 阅读理解:读 A、B 两篇短文,根据短文内容选择最佳答案;读 C 篇短文,将方框里的五个句子还原到短文当中;读 D 篇短文,根据短文内容回答所提问题。共 20 小题,计 40 分。

A

"I have never imagined this, at the age of over 50, I could lead 40 people to make money in the capital city," said a man in a black T-shirt happily, while wiping the dust(灰尘) off his face.

A man in a small size, he was working with about 30 workers to build the wetland park in the new area.

"I used to be a farmer, but last year the farming was not good. As soon as I heard of this project, I brought 40 men aged from 24 to 62 with me for a job."

At the other side of the housing project, a young man was carefully examining. He is just 25 years old. Although young, he is an "expert(专家)". The project pays him a monthly 5,000 yuan.

"I graduated from a technical college in 2008 and used to work as a technician (技术员) in a village factory. This year a friend brought me here, and it's really a good job for me," he said.

Another worker, 33 years old, is one of the earliest workers of the new area's project. Now he is a manager. Recently he has brought his parents to his new home in the capital.

"2,000 to 3,000 yuan a month is enough for my family to live a happy life here," he said. "I feel very lucky. The society offered me a good job, and I caught this chance. I will work even harder in the future and make bigger progress," he continued.

56. This is a passage about the life of _____.

- A. farmers with their family
- B. young people and their parents
- C. a new generation(代) of farmers
- D. immigrant workers(外来务工人员)

57. After reading the beginning of this passage, we know

- A. the man has made a lot of money
- B. the man is proud of his present life
- C. the man usually wears dark clothes
- D. the man is 50 and the boss of 40 men

58. What is not mentioned in the first three paragraphs?

- A. What the man looks like.
- B. What kind of work the man does.
- C. Why the man came to the capital.
- D. How things are going with the 40 men

59. The man of 25 may be _____ on the project.

- A. the most experienced worker
- B. the youngest technician
- C. one of the most highly paid workers
- D. the only technician

60. What is the right information about the 33-year-old worker?

- A. He was the earliest to get a rise.
- B. His parents live with him because of the progress he's made.
- C. It costs him 2,000 to 3,000 yuan to support a family of five.
- D. He is pleased enough that he has got the job as a manager.

B

It is the happiest thing to go to the nursing home. A group of five sit at a table in the main room, happily waiting for us. They make our volunteer work worthwhile (值得的). But it can also be the saddest, or at least, it used to. One day we knocked on the door of Room 9. There was no answer, so we walked in to see if she was sleeping. There was just a note on the table, "Greta went to the doctor." The next month when we came to the nursing home, Greta wasn't on our list. When we walked by her room, I looked at the closed door with sadness. Back in the car, Sara and I were quiet.

After the nursing home, we go to an apartment building. The lady is hardly ever in when we drop off her meal. One day when we buzzed(按门铃) her apartment we got no answer. The door was locked, so we knocked. Luckily, a woman saw us as we were going to give up.

"We're here for Mary," Sara said to her.

"Use the buzzer."

"She's not answering. We have her meal."

"Oh," the lady said, "just set it in her room."

So we dropped off her meal. The next house was new on our list and we had trouble finding it. When we called out, nobody answered. I was never more scared in my life. When you call out for an old woman and don't get an answer, you only think one thing: she's dead. Sara and I shouted a few more times. Just then an old man was coming toward us. "I didn't know you were here," he explained. He wasn't dead! And the "she" we thought the meal was for, was really a "he".

61. What was the writer and Sara's job?

- A. Looking after old people in the nursing home.
- B. Cooking delicious food and sending it to old people.
- C. Taking meals to old people as volunteers.
- D. Collecting information of different old people.

62. Why does the writer describe going to the nursing home as the happiest?

- A. They can see the old people happily waiting for them.
- B. It is convenient for them to take the meals to the right people.
- C. It takes them a shorter time to finish their work.
- D. They can do their work better for the old people.

63. Which of the following is true about Greta?

- A. She was the oldest woman living in Room 9.
- B. Her death made the writer and Sara very sad.
- C. Her door was never locked when falling asleep.
- D. She died in the hospital of the nursing home.

64. What do you think can describe Mary?

- A. She never answers the buzzer.
- B. She lives alone and her neighbors don't know who she is.
- C. She leaves her key in her neighbors' room.
- D. She is often out at the meal time.

65. What came to the writer's mind when she got no answer?

- A. She mistook a man for a woman.
- B. Something dangerous would happen.
- C. The old woman might have died already.
- D. She had to wait until someone came for the meal.

C

- A. everyone will be able to have a good time
- B. there is no other choice sometimes
- C. a child decides to water ski
- D. children can get into trouble at any moment
- E. everyone is protected

When you are out on the water, you will need to make sure that everyone is safe. This is especially true for children and boats while water skiing (滑水). You have to make sure that (66) _____ the way that they should be when out on the water. This is the only way that (67) _____. You need to make sure that you are able to keep a child safe when they are on the water. This is very important because it is well known that (68) _____. It is easy to miss something, and an accident can happen at any given moment. You need to pay special attention to children and boats while water skiing so that it can be a great time.

Children should not be in the boat when others are water skiing, however (69) _____. If possible, you should make necessary arrangements (安排) to have someone watch the child while you are water skiing. This is just a better and safer way for you to have a good time out on the water with no worries. When (70) _____, it is important that he is skilled out on the water. You need to make sure that the child is ready to take on the water and use what you teach them to be safe and have fun in the water.

D

Enjoying a green Christmas tree when you're traveling

We often travel during the holiday season, but my kids still want a Christmas tree. There are ways to enjoy a tree while even in a hotel!

◎ Decorate (装饰) a tree outdoors. Instead of carrying a Christmas tree on your travels, pack only some LED lights and a few cheap ornaments(装饰品), and find a tree outside your hotel to decorate. We've done this on trips where we've stayed in vacation homes.

◎ Make your own 'found' tree. Go on a nature walk outside your hotel, and collect treasures from nature such as wood sticks, green leaves and stones. Make a family project out of your finds into a special Christmas tree.

◎ Decorate with green. If you don't have enough room for a whole tree in your hotel room, but miss that green smell, buy greens from a Christmas tree farm and decorate with them. You'll have that smell without losing space in your room or your suitcases.

No matter what you choose, don't forget to recycle your tree after the new year. If you live in a rural area, Christmas tree recycling is easy: simply take your tree out into the woods and leave it there. It will become a natural habitat for small animals as it grows. If you're in a city, the trees will be collected and replanted in local parks.

71. What has caused the writer to prepare a Christmas tree while travelling?

72. What is needed in decorating a Christmas tree?

73. Where does an own 'found' tree come from?

74. How can you enjoy the green smell if your hotel room is small?

75. What's the Chinese for the underlined sentence in the passage?

VIII. 写作:本大题共两部分,计25分。

A.根据所给汉语完成下列句子。共 5 小题,计 10 分。

76. 如果你知道他到哪儿去了,请给我打电话。(idea)

If you _____ where he has gone, please call me.

77. 吉米考虑了去希腊或西班牙, 但最后决定去加拿大。

(on)

Jimmy considered going to Greece or Spain, but _____.

78. 这个男孩太害羞了,几乎不向老师请求帮助。(hardly)

The boy is so shy that _____ the teacher for help.

79.我开会从不迟到,但昨天差一点到晚了。(be)

I've never _____, but yesterday I came very close.

80. 书能拓宽你的视野,给你一个良好的人生开端。(open)

Books can _____ the outside world and give you a good start in life.

B. 书面表达。共 1 题,计 15 分。

81. 请你根据下面的表格提示,给英语初学者推荐一本书。

要求:1)涵盖所有表中信息。2)词数:60—80

Author	Ernest Hemingway, American, 1899 --- 1961	
Classical works (经典著作)	The Old man and the Sea A story about a broken old man and a huge fish One of the true classics	
Achievement	Winner of the Nobel Prize for Lit- erature(文学) in 1954	
Reasons to recom- mend(推荐)	Simple, not very long, easy to read	

听力答案:

1~20 每小题 1 分。

I. 1~5 BDFAC II. 6~10 ACBBC 11~15 ABBAC

III. 16~20 ABCAC

IV. 21~25 每小题 1 分。

21. what he wants

22. plenty of /a lot of/many 23. get along/on with

24. home man 25. not /doesn't talk much

笔试答案

V. 单项选择:26~40 每小题 1 分。

26~30 BCDDB 31~35 AACCD

36~40 CBBDD

VI. 完形填空:41~55 每小题 1 分。

41~45 BCADA 46~50 BBDCB 51~55 ACCAB

VII. 阅读理解:56~70 每小题 2 分。

56~60 DBDCD 61~65 CABDC 66~70 EADBC

71~75 每小题 2 分。

71. Because the writer's kids want a Christmas tree./ Because they're travelling. 72. Some LED lights and ornaments

73. The nature./ Outside the hotel./ Wood sticks, green leaves and stones.

74. Buy greens from a Christmas tree farm

75. 如果你在城市, 树将被回收并重新种植在当地的公园里

VIII. A. 完成句子:76~80 每小题 2 分。

76. have any/ an idea 77. decided on Canada

78. he hardly asks 79. been late for meetings/
a meeting

80. open (up) your eyes to

B. 书面表达

Possible version (1)

Ernest Hemingway was a well-known American author. He was born in 1899 and died in 1961. He was the winner of the Nobel Prize for Literature in 1954. The Old Man and the Sea is one of true classics. It is a story about a broken old man and a huge fish. It is simple, not very long and easy to read. It's a good book for English beginners.

Possible version (2)

I'd like to recommend one of the true classics to English beginners. It's The Old Man and the Sea written by the well-known American author Ernest Hemingway. He was born in 1899 and died in 1961. He was the winner of the Nobel Prize for Literature in 1954. It is a story about a broken old man and a huge fish. It is simple, not very long and easy to read.